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SEEM Collaborative Board of Director’s Meeting
SEEM Administrative Office

March 20, 2013
9:00 AM – 11:00 AM

Superintendents
Ms. Joanne Benton – Wilmington

Dr. Les Olson – Stoneham

Dr. Thomas Jefferson – Lynnfield

Ms. Kathleen Willis – North Reading

Ms. Cyndy Taymore – Melrose

Mr. William McAlduff, Winchester
Dr. Sandra Halloran, Wakefield

Mr. Richard Langlois, Saugus

Dr. John Doherty, Reading

Also Present

Ms. Mary Houde, Administrator of Special Education, Reading

Collaborative Staff

Cathy Lawson, Executive Director

Greg Zammuto, Director of Finance and Operations
Absent Superintendents

Mr. Mark Donovan, Woburn

1.  Meeting called to order by Chair of the Board, Ms. Joanne Benton at 9:07 AM.  
(Materials in addition to the Board Packet included FY14 Budget Highlights, Proposed FY14 Budget Packet)
2.  Public Comment – There were no public comments.

3.  Agenda – Motion to accept as enclosed – approved by all.
4.  Approval of the general session minutes from February 27, 2013 – Motion to accept as written, all in favor, abstained from voting were Dr. John Doherty and Mr. William McAlduff. 
5. Administrative and Committee Reports

a. Executive Director’s Report – Ms. Cathy Lawson
· Ms. Cathy Lawson provided an update on progress towards implementation of Chapter 43.  FY13 actions were reviewed.  DESE is looking into online training for Board members. Selection process is ongoing for independent Board members.  Next year, the Board will have an independent member. Education Commission, 3/18/2013, AESA presented on the Connecticut Model and discussed the pros and cons.  The report is due at the end of May.  Regulatory changes that will be going into effect are a financial audit of the collaborative done by the department separate from the independent audit, separate from coordinated program review cycle and separate from the program approval cycle. Beginning with the next cycle, collaboratives will be starting to do Student Information System reporting and School Safety Discipline Reporting.  MCAS results for collaboratives will be reported to parents now and student scores will be compared to the state.  Collaboratives will now have access to the MCAS data warehouse. 
· All SEEM programs are showing consistent growth.  Student FTE enrollment is 340.  The SEEM website is in the process of being redesigned and updated.   
1. Job Alikes 

a. Curriculum Directors  - planning summer math institute now and looking at common assessments.  Since Common Core Math is the main focus, they will be bringing in Jim Kearns to coordinate his PD offerings so that its inline with current district initiatives.  

b. Middle/High School Department Head Job Alike has met twice and was a great success and has a lot of momentum.  They are looking at common assessments now.  

c. Transition Services Job-Alike - Amanda Green from DESE is going to attend a future meeting on transition. They are currently working on a transition manual for each district.  Each district is taking a role in updating and aligning the NY model to fit our state model.  
d. Preschool Directors are working on regulation compliance and how to troubleshoot as well as the transition piece for IEPs. 
· Professional Development –SEEM is looking into an online PD registration program with MCC which will allow for credit card payment and registration tracking.  This should be up and running in the next few months. Salem State is looking at offering a four course autism specialist certification program through the collaborative.  It would be for teachers and could be used towards professional licensure. Information will be distributed to the Board when it’s finalized.  
1. The Universal Design Learning course is ongoing by the Technology Integration Specialist.  22 people are participating. 
2. Wilson Level 1 Certification program is ongoing throughout the year.  

3. Safety Care is offered for districts and parents.  

4. Paraprofessional training is offered in-district on early-release days as needed.  

5. Breaking the Behavior Code – Understanding and Teaching Students with Oppositional and Anxiety Related Behavior is being held in early spring.  Common Core Math K-8 assessment development for Trimester 3 is coming up in April.  
· Facilities Subcommittee
1. Ms. Cathy Lawson discussed the Facilities Subcommittee.  Greg Zammuto has sought out quotes to determine how much SEEM would qualify for but the banks would need to know the cost of operating the facility in order to provide quotes, so we will have to wait on this for now.   Space continues to be an issue, especially at Central School. Assessment students are being placed throughout the programs due to these space issues and they have a wait list right now.  We are looking at real estate and there are no schools available right now.  Several buildings in district have been toured and we are looking into the possibility of retrofitting the space to fit our programs. The next step will be to invite Special Education Directors and Board members to tour the facilities. 

2. Mr. Greg Zammuto discussed the janitorial services.  We are looking to change back to a strictly contracted cleaning model.  Greg has obtained several quotes from companies on the state contract list.  He has a proposal from one company that is cost effective and will provide cleaner and healthier buildings.  Year 1 would see an increase of about $5000 due to unemployment expense, but after that there would be a potential $15,000 to $20,000 savings over what is budgeted now.  
· Personnel report – Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed the Personnel Report.  New positions added were a 1:1 aide for a new student and a part-time job coach for the Foundations for Life program.  Motion to accept the personnel report made by Dr. John Doherty, seconded by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, all in favor.  
· Enrollment Report – Mr. Greg Zammuto reviewed the enrollment report as of 2/28/2013.  In addition to the current FTE enrollment of 340.42 there are 5 students starting this week.  We are 4.42 FTEs above what was budgeted which translates to $100,000 more in the tuition budget as well.  
· Revenue and Expense – Mr. Greg Zammuto reviewed the revenue and expense report as of 2/28/2013.  We are currently projecting that we will have a balance at the end of the year of $269,896.  
· YTD Profit and Loss Budget vs. Actual for 7/1/2012 through 2/28/2013 was reviewed.  

  6. Old Business

a. The second review of the FY14 draft Budget Proposal was reviewed.  Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed the FY14 Budget Highlights handed out in addition to the Board packet.  The budget is level funded with the exception of a request for $37,000 for technology and computer replacements.  Mr. Greg Zammuto reviewed the budget set up.  Motion made to approve the FY14 Budget made by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, seconded by Thomas Jefferson.  Discussion was held regarding the COLA since some districts have not settled yet.  Motion withdrawn by Ms. Cyndy Taymore.  The board further discussed the COLA and whether the budget should be approved as written or tabled until all districts have settled.  Following discussion, motion to approve the FY14 budget as written made by Dr. Les Olson, seconded by Dr. John Doherty, all in favor.  
7.  New Business

a.  Grant Writer for Collaborative and Member Districts.  Ms. Cathy Lawson presented the Draft job description for discussion.  The Board agreed there is a need for a grant writer.  There was discussion regarding whether this should be a contracted service vs. employee.  The Board agreed to move forward and fund the position for one year out of the reserves.  This would be a salaried position and would be structured so that it is less than 30 hours a week.  After a year, the position would be evaluated and the Board will decide whether it should continue and how it will be funded.  
b.  2013 Actuarial Study – Ms. Cathy Lawson reviewed the FY13 Actuarial Valuation Report for Other Post Employment Benefits (OPEB).  The information is required by the Government Accounting Standards Board (GASB) issued statement 45 in June of 2004 and was presented to the Board for the purpose of information and discussion.  Should SEEM have any retained earnings, Ms. Lawson will come back to the Board at the end of the year for a vote to fund OPEB account.  SEEM will continue the pay-as-you-go and then once we get to a certain point a decision will need to be made to split fund.  
c.  Central Office Lease Extension –  Mr. Greg Zammuto discussed the Central Office Lease extension with Cummings Properties.  The current lease expires in December 2013.  The proposal is to extend the lease for 5 years.  The first year would be $15.39 a square foot with an increase of 2-3% per year.  This was compared with current rates in the area and this proposal is below the area range of $16 - $24.95 per square foot.  The Board questioned if there was an out clause if anything were to change during this timeframe. There is no absolute out clause but SEEM would have the option to sublet or continue to pay minus the cost of upkeep and utilities.   The Board requested that Mr. Zammuto get a quote for a 3 year lease with an option for 2.  Mr. Zammuto will report back to the Board at the next meeting.
8. Other Business – The Board congratulated Mr. Richard Langlois on his new assignment beginning July 1st.    
9. Future Meeting Dates and Agenda Items – April 24, 2013.  

a. Revised Collaborative Agreement

Motion to adjourn was made by Mr. John Doherty at 10:30 am, seconded by Ms. Cyndy Taymore, all in favor.  
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